

HATHERSAGE PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held at the Hathersage Methodist Hall,
at 7.30 p.m. on 3rd November 2015.
	Councillors Present:
	Bill Gordon; David Jackson;  Kat Love; Peter Mander (Chair); Jane Marsden; Rosie Olle; Simon Richardson; Heather Rodgers;: Jennifer Wedgwood; Pauline Whitney:

	Also In attendance:
	Chris Cave (RFO); Allyson Jones (Clerk); Chris Wilkinson (Assistant Clerk); County Councillor Judith Twigg; Ian Weeks (Hathersage Defibrillator Fund)

	143/15
	
	Apologies for absence were received from Cllrs Bill Hanley; Bridget Hanley; James Shuttleworth; District Councillor Jean Monks; PCSO Anthony Boswell; 

	144/15
	
	The order of business was varied to bring forward Cllr Jean Hodgkinson’s resignation to item 5 on the agenda, minute 147/15.  

	145/15
	
	There were no declarations of interest. 

	146/15
	
	Public Participation

	146/15
	a)
	County Councillor Judith Twigg urged members to sign the petition to get the Community Bus service reductions reconsidered, and also to publicise the petition throughout the village. 7,500 signatures are required by the middle of November. Councillors asked Judith to keep them informed of the number of signatures outstanding ahead of the deadline, so that a further ‘push’ could be organised.
Councillors were invited to raise concerns. 
Cllr Simon Richardson reported that the Memorial Hall Management Committee are meeting with the Children and Younger Adults department of DCC to try to resolve problems over the delivery of a Youth Club at the hall. The service proposal is inadequate for the needs of the community.
Cllr Heather Rodgers reported that Mayfield Terrace footpath is in a dangerous state with a resident having suffered an injury on stumbling. Cllr Twigg advised the Clerk to contact Robert Greatorex of Economy, Transport and Environment at DCC.

Cllr Bill Gordon asked if there was any information on when Hurst Clough repairs will be completed. Cllr Twigg will report back.

Cllr Jenni Wedgwood reported that trail bikes have been on the Causeway at the weekend.

Cllr Mander reported that the pavement outside Valley Pharmacy was deteriorating even further and was a serious health and safety risk. The Clerk will send Judith the contact details for the owner of Valley Pharmacy.

	146/15
	b)
	Ian Weeks reported that the Hathersage Defibrillator Fund had raised £3,200, which was £3,600 including Gift Aid. Subsequently a grant from the British Heart Foundation had been received enough to provide 3 defibrillators in the village, and perhaps reserve the other funds for ongoing maintenance. HPC felt that it would be better to buy another defibrillator, i.e. have 4 in the village, rather than hang on to the funds. There would be a Training Kit and the Defibrillators and boxes would be delivered in the next couple of weeks. They will be owned by HPC, and HPC will need to insure them. There will be a phone number on the boxes to call for an access code in an emergency. Volunteers are available to carry out a weekly check. Installation and Training is included in the costs, with 30 minute evening training sessions available for everyone in the village who would like to be trained. Various locations were considered, to which, with the owners’ permission, HPC would be agreeable. The Memorial Hall wall; near to The Scotsman’s Pack; near to the top of Cannon Fields (opposite the notice board), and one in the centre of the village. Ian will check if planning permission is needed and any implications for listed buildings. Ian was congratulated on his achievement.

	
	
	County Councillor Judith Twigg and Ian Weeks left the meeting at this point.
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	146/15
	c)
	PCSO Anthony Boswell had sent a report. Between 27th and 31st October 3 pushbikes had been stolen from a garden shed on Oddfellows Road. Anthony can visit and advise on security measures but the general advice is to lock all outbuildings, to security mark all valuables with a post code or other identifying mark, and to lock items to the floor. Please report any suspicious behaviour, vehicles etc. Call Crime stoppers on 0800 555 111. You can report anonymously.

	147/15
	.1
	Cllr Jean Hodgkinson’s letter of resignation as a Hathersage Parish Councillor had been circulated to all HPC. It was received with regret. The Clerk read out a draft letter of acceptance of resignation from the Chair to be sent on behalf of HPC. The letter was approved by the whole Council.

	147/15
	.2
	The Clerk will arrange for a notice of Casual Vacancy to be posted and ensure all statutory requirements are fulfilled.

	147/15
	.3
	It was noted that Jean was a member of Planning and Amenities Committees which now have vacancies which need to be filled by other Councillors. 

	147/15
	.4
	It was resolved that Jean Hodgkinson would be removed from the list of authorised bank account signatories.

	148/15
	
	Cllr Wedgwood asked if others felt positive (as she does) about the Council’s arrangements going forward. The Council was unanimously positive about arrangements going forward. Also covered under Clerk’s Report item 159/15 .2.

	149/15
	
	The minutes of the meeting of 6th October 2015 had been circulated and were approved and signed by the Chairman.

	150/15
	
	Financial Matters – RFO’s Report.

	150/15
	.1
	The RFO had circulated the Financial Reports which were received. There were no queries. The October opening of the pool broke even. SPC plans to repeat this in 2016.

	150/15
	.2
	Accounts for the period to 25th October 2015, as previously circulated, were accepted. 

	150/15
	.3
	Accounts for payment, previously circulated, totalling £29,806.60 inclusive of VAT of £2,449.79 which had been scrutinised by Cllrs Mander and Rodgers were approved.

	150/15
	.4
	The RFO asked if Councillors would prefer the accounts to be presented in any other format and asked for any suggestions to be presented at the December Council meeting.

	150/15
	.5
	Councillors Jackson and Gordon were authorised to scrutinise payments and sign cheques on 1st December 2015. 

	150/15
	.6
	The Public Consultation on whether HPC should consider taking out a PWLB loan for the redevelopment of the village centre had resulted in votes of (so far) 63 in favour of taking out a loan and 2 against. Simon Gedye is arranging for a costed plan to be produced, and will be asked to take finalised revised plans to PDNPA. HPC approved the proposal that Simon Gedye project manage the development.  This issue is further reported under the Amenities Committee report at item 154/15 below.
The Clerk will post details of the outcome of the Public Consultation on the website and in Hathersage News.

	150/15
	.7
	The Churchyard Committee of St. Michael and All Angels Church had requested a donation from HPC towards churchyard maintenance and particularly the purchase of a leaf blower and the pollarding of trees. A donation of £500 was approved.

	
	
	(Business was suspended to deal with KGF agenda, then resumed)
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	151/15
	
	Swimming Pool Committee

	151/15
	.1
	The minutes of the Swimming Pool Committee meeting of 13th October 2015 were received. See SPC minutes for details. Cllr Jackson reported that 2 very complimentary letters had been received praising the staff and appreciating the events and extended opening of the facilities this season. One complaint had been received that the volume on the film night had been too loud. A formal notice had been received from DDDC for the same event. Despite decibels having been monitored for the event it was noted that spoken word volume may have different qualities with more potential for disturbance. This is to be considered at the SPC meeting on 10th November.  

	151/15
	.2
	It is proposed by SPC that all Junior Season Tickets be at the lowest (Hathersage) price for both Derbyshire Dales/High Peak and Out of Area for the 2016 season.

	151/15
	.3
	The next SPC meeting will be at 7.00 pm at the Methodist Lounge on 10th November 2015.

	151/15
	.4
	Councillors were asked to consider their availability to join the Swimming Pool Committee to fill the vacancy with Councillor Richardson having to step down due to a new regular commitment on 2nd Tuesday of every month.

	152/15
	
	Recreation Committee

	152/15
	.1
	The minutes of the Recreation Committee meeting of 20th October 2015 were received.

	152/15
	.2
	It was noted that Assistant HPC Clerk Christine Wilkinson is now Clerking this meeting so all Rec. correspondence should be copied to Christine.

	152/15
	.3
	Cllr Mander reported on key issues. 
£2,430 had been donated in memory of Catherine Nicklin for an outdoor table-tennis table in pre-cast concrete to be located in the Playing Field, for which HPC was very grateful on behalf of the community.
The plans to raise funds and resurface the Hard Play Area are progressing. The Rec. committee need details of the tennis net sockets to check if they are compatible with re-using once the area is resurfaced. The Clerk will provide details of the original purchase and installation. 
The football pitch drainage work appears to have been successful but will continue to be monitored. 
Cllr Wedgwood is drafting a recommended maintenance programme for the field, providing for maintenance of the new landscaping as well as regular mowing.

	152/15
	.3
	The next meeting of the Recreation Committee will be at 7.30 pm at the Methodist Lounge on 17th November 2015.

	153/15
	
	Planning Committee

	153/15
	.1
	The minutes of the Planning Committee of 26th October 2015 were received, and Planning Application consultations and decisions minuted were noted.

	153/15
	.2
	It was noted that Assistant HPC Clerk Christine Wilkinson is now Clerking this meeting so all Planning correspondence should be copied to Christine.

	153/15
	.3
	The proposed changes to the Planning Committee Terms of Reference which had been circulated were approved. A copy is given at Appendix 1 to these minutes.

	153/15
	.4
	It was approved that Councillors Marsden and Rodgers and the Assistant Clerk attend the Planning Training Forum 9th December 2015. 

	153/15
	.5
	Consultation papers have been received for an amendment to NP/DDD/0615/0601 Application to hold 8 Weddings per year at Brookfield Manor. The amendment includes an arrival and departure protocol aimed at reducing noise nuisance to neighbours, but includes a one way route through a narrow lane, which gives Cllrs concern. The Planning Committee as a whole declared an interest in the original application and will not now be able to comment on the amendment. The Clerk will research what avenues are open for response.
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	153/15
	.5
	The next Planning Committee Meeting is to be arranged.

	153/15
	.6
	Councillors were asked to consider their availability to join the Planning Committee.

	154/15
	
	Amenities Committee

	154/15
	.1
	The minutes of the joint Amenities Committee/H4H working group of 27th October, and the report of the public consultation meeting of 29th October were received. 

	154/15
	.2
	Five quotes for carrying out an asbestos survey on the toilet block building had been received and circulated to all HPC. The LANCALL quote was approved as best value and Cllr Jackson was authorised to instruct LANCALL to carry out the survey.

	154/15
	.3
	It was noted that the Dales Housing transfer was still not completed, but completion is understood to be imminent. The Clerk is liaising closely with Caroline Bond of Dales Housing and Cockertons/Taylor Emmett.

	154/15
	.4
	The next Amenities Committee Meeting will be arranged when the QS costed plan has been received.

	154/15
	.5
	Councillors were asked to consider their availability to join the Amenities Committee.

	155/15
	
	Transport Committee

	155/15
	.1
	The Transport Committee had met on 26th October 2015. The minutes had been circulated and were received by HPC.

	155/15
	.2
	The Transport Committee had drafted, agreed and sent a response objecting to the Transport and Works Act Application for Network Rail Hope Valley Capacity Order. 

	155/15
	.3
	In response to the Clerk’s letter, St Michael’s School Head teacher had responded that she had written to parents etc. urging them not to park on the verges along School Lane, and it is hoped this will have the desired effect.

	155/15
	.4
	The next Transport Committee Meeting will be on 23d November 2015.

	156/15
	
	Website Working Group
Councillors had viewed the new website www.hathersageparishcouncil.gov.uk and it was approved for the website to go live and open to be viewed by the public. 
It was recognised that this was a live ‘work in progress’ which will evolve. The old Hathersage content will be archived.
It was agreed that all Parish Council content will be signed off by the Clerk, and that generally the Assistant Clerk will upload PC documents as part of her regular duties.
Both Clerk and Assistant Clerk will be trained to upload material.

It was agreed that all newsletter type/non formal PC content would be authorised by Bill Hanley as the Chair of the Website Committee.

It was noted that John Dalton had done a fantastic job, and given a lot of his time to this project, and that he was expected to continue to give a lot of support. The Website Committee were asked to consider what terms might be appropriate and bring a proposal to the next HPC meeting.

John was to be asked to set up a website email address for Christine Wilkinson.

	157/15
	
	Burial Committee
DDDC had acknowledged receipt of HPC’s proposal for additional land to be purchased to extend the Burial Ground. Their further advice is now awaited.

	158/15
	
	Finance Committee
The Finance Committee will meet 7.00pm Thursday 19th November, Sampson Room, to produce a budget and prepare a statement of the precept. 

	159/15
	
	Clerk’s report/correspondence

	159/15
	.1
	The Clerk reported on Chris Wilkinson’s invaluable contribution to the clerical support to the Parish Council since starting as Assistant Clerk in August. It had been generally understood following the additional work arising from the combining of Hathersage & Outseats Parish Councils that the Clerk’s workload would be unsustainable without additional support, and this was now felt to be settling into place.  
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	159/15
	.2
	HPC unanimously supported and appreciated the work of its officers.

	159/15
	.3
	Cllr Richardson had circulated a proposal that HPC more positively support the Memorial Hall by making the hall its preferred venue for all meetings whenever rooms are available. There was some discussion about acoustics in larger meeting rooms which were known to have caused some Cllrs real difficulties with hearing in meetings. It was proposed and agreed that committees and sub-committees/working groups would book the Sampson Room as first preference whenever it was available. This with the exception of the Swimming Pool Committee which would meet at the Pool Office during season.
It was proposed and agreed that the main PC meeting would be held in the Memorial Main Hall for a 3 month trial period, definitely from 5th January 2016 when it was known to be available. If it is available for the 1st December 2015 meeting it was also agreed to hold that meeting at the hall. During this time Councillors will try different seating arrangements to mitigate any acoustic problems. If a successful arrangement is possible HPC will continue to use the hall as its regular venue.

Cllr Richardson will check if the 1st December is available. The Clerk will issue a list of all known Main PC and regular committee meetings for 2016 so the hall can be kept available. It was noted that committees which meet on an ad hoc basis will use the Sampson Room if available, but may have to use other options.

	160/15
	
	DALC Circulars and other relevant material had been circulated. The Clerk had asked Councillors to confirm which additional circulars they would like to receive and a new circulation list will operate based on responses.

	161/15
	
	The next meeting will be at 7.30 pm on Tuesday 1st December 2015 at the Memorial Hall if available, or otherwise at the Methodist Lounge. The Clerk will confirm in due course.

	162/15
	
	Items for the December agenda – 
Chamber of Commerce

Notice Boards

Location of defibrillators

Clerk’s salary.

	
	
	The meeting closed at 21.40 pm
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